New Mexico Commission for the Blind
MINUTES (Draft)

Regular Meeting

Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd. SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106

April 24, 2025 - 9:30 AM

1. Call to Order

Chairperson Lansing called the meeting to order at 9:34 AM. 

2. Roll Call

Chairperson Lansing took roll, Shirley “Urja” Lansing was present. Attending by Zoom was Robert Reidy. The third position is currently vacant.

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Staff present included Greg Trapp, Executive Director; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration; Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Daphne Mitchell, Vocational Rehabilitation Program Manager; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Patricia Savage, Executive Secretary; and Audrey Trujillo, IT Manager. Orientation Center Director Jamie Sibson attended over Zoom. Also attending over Zoom was Blaine Moffatt, Director of Government Counsel & Accountability at the New Mexico Department of Justice.

4. Approval of Possible Changes to the Agenda Order and Tabling of Agenda Items

There were no changes to the agenda.

5. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of January 24, 2025

Dr. Reidy moved to approve the minutes, and Chairperson Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the minutes were unanimously approved.

6. Chair Report, Shirley “Urja” Lansing

Chairperson Lansing said she was happy to see Dr. Reidy was reappointed to the Commission board and welcomed him back. Chairperson Lansing also said the Office of the Governor was working on appointing the third Commissioner to the board.

Mr. Trapp said he was in contact with the Governor's office yesterday, and they are working on appointing the third Commissioner. He said they are also working on appointments for the State Rehabilitation Council. 

7. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the Commission had a good House Appropriations and Finance Committee hearing on January 28, resulting in the recommendation for a 3.6% budget increase. Mr. Trapp said this was significant given that the LFC had been given directions to limit budget increases to 3%. He said he appreciated Chairperson Lansing being present at the hearing. He said others were also present to give support, including Frank Maestas and Tara Chavez, president of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico. Mr. Trapp said additional funding of $100,000 was put into the Commission’s budget by the Senate, along with the 3.6% recommended increase of $100,000, for a total budget increase in general funds of $200,000 or 7.2%.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission also receives additional revenues to help with increases in compensation. He said the state has appropriated a 4% salary increase, and historically the Commission has received 21.3% of the cost of the salary increase from the state, based on the assumption that the Commission can use federal funds to make up the other 78.7%. Mr. Trapp said in reality the Commission’s federal funds are restricted, and the salaries of individuals who work under the Older Blind or Part B grants cannot be paid with vocational rehabilitation funds. He said the Commission has communicated this information to DFA and hopes to have ongoing discussions about getting additional state funds to pay for salary increases. 

Mr. Trapp said the Commission did not receive an increase in the cost-of-living adjustment called the CPIU or Consumer Price Index Urban for FFY 24. He said the Commission had not expected to receive a CPIU increase this year, but he learned on Monday that the Commission will receive the increase. Mr. Trapp said even though the Commission will be able to draw additional federal funds, this will not alleviate the problem that the Commission cannot use vocational rehabilitation funds to cover the salary increases of all employees.

Mr. Trapp said Senate Bill 376 will increase the share the state pays for health insurance. He said state employees currently pay 20% to 40% depending upon their salaries. He said under SB 376 the state will pay 80% of the cost for health insurance for all employees. He said at least for the first year, the Commission will receive additional funding to cover the cost, which he said can be used to match federal dollars.

Mr. Trapp said longevity pay will be available to increase the salaries for employees who have been with the state for at least five years by $400 to $1200, depending upon the actual longevity. He said this could be helpful to the Commission if additional funding is received, but initially the Commission will absorb this cost. Mr. Trapp said the Governor’s office will support a supplemental appropriation for the Commission to help cover the initial cost.

Mr. Trapp said the COLA was inserted in the current Continuing Resolution. He said it is an unusually large COLA because the VR program did not receive a COLA for 2024, and because the COLA is calculated as though there had been a COLA in 2024. He said this is confusing, but the bottom line is that the Commission will have additional revenues of about $500,000 for the vocational rehabilitation program. He said this will increase the Pre-Employment Transition Services reserve by $75,000.

Mr. Trapp reported on the government reorganization and the Department of Government Efficiency, saying there were layoffs at the Department of Education including layoffs of all the support staff at the Rehabilitation Services Administration. He said Acting Commissioner Carol Dobak resigned, and that she had been with RSA for about 22 years. He said she will certainly be missed. He said Suzanne Mitchell also resigned and that she would likewise be missed. He said the layoffs within the General Counsel's office in the Department of Education included attorneys who worked on the Randolph Sheppard app program. Mr. Trapp said there is a significant amount of bipartisan support for the vocational rehabilitation program, which he said was founded shortly after World War One as a part of the Veterans Vocational Rehabilitation Act. 

Mr. Trapp reported on other Washington developments that he said may impact the Commission, saying the Administration for Community Living within Health and Human Services has been abolished. He said that is where the Part B funds are located, and those services will be consolidated elsewhere. Mr. Trapp said the Older Blind grant is run by the Rehabilitation Services Administration, and there is concern that it may be vulnerable to elimination due to its small size. He said it is a $30 million program that provides $225,000 to the Commission. He said abolishing the Older Blind grant would require an act of Congress and would have a devastating impact because it enables the Commission to serve persons age 55 and older.

Mr. Trapp said Commission staff recently returned from the meetings of the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils, the Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation, and the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind. He said the conferences were very productive and beneficial. Mr. Trapp said he is the president elect of the NCSAB.

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero reported on federal fiscal year 24, saying as of April 10, the Commission has spent $4,977,693 in general VR funds, and 1,040,047 in Pre-ETS funds. He said there is a remaining balance of $192,258 in general VR funds. He said the agency exceeded the 15% Pre-ETS spending requirement by $127,702. He said there is a balance of $64,556 with obligations of $55,893, which he said should fully liquidate the grant. He said ideally the funds would be liquidated by June 30 of this year, but definitely no later than September 30 when the carryover year for the FY24 grant ends.

Mr. Romero reported on the FY25 grant that started October 1 of 2024, saying the Commission has received an unexpected increase of $500 million. He said the Commission has spent $780,608 in general VR funds, and $106,900 in Pre-ETS funds. He said the Commission has $4,389,343 remaining in general VR funds and $805,445 in Pre-ETS funds for a total remaining balance of $5,194,788. Mr. Romero said the agency has $3,227,607 In obligations. 

Mr. Romero said the Commission had planned to use the FY25 grant based on the flat award of about $5.5 million, but the increase was definitely a benefit. He said the Commission met the match amount of $1,554,587, but receiving the additional $500,000 brings the total grant amount to $6,082,296. He said the Commission has to meet the remaining match, but that he and the Commission’s finance manager, Janelle Gonzales, are very confident that the Commission can meet the match using payroll. Mr. Romero said he is confident the Commission will meet the additional Pre-ETS reserve due to the receipt of the additional $500,000.

Mr. Romero said the Commission has Randolph Sheppard contracts to provide services at Kirtland Air Force Base and at FLETC. He said Kirtland Air Force Base payments to the Commission have been consistently timely. He said there have been significant delays with FLETC, and until last Friday, the Commission had not received two months’ worth of invoice payments totaling about $1.2 million. Mr. Romero said the Department of Finance and Administration have been informed of the delay because DFA asked to be made aware of any delays in payments from either federal grants or any other federal funding. 

Mr. Romero reported on human resources, saying the Commission has 14 vacant positions, eight exempt other, and six classified for a total vacancy rate of 15.2%. He said the classified vacancy rate is 9.2% and the exempt vacancy rate is 30.2%. Mr. Romero said the Commission is actively recruiting to fill three classified positions and is in the process of reclassing an additional position. 

Mr. Romero reported on the state operating budget, saying the Commission has expended $15,760,674 or 82.3% of the state FY25 budget. He said the Commission has $454,297 in encumbrances. Mr. Romero said based on projections, he is anticipating that the Commission will expend 97.4% of its budget, which is $18,659,400. 

Mr. Romero said prices have increased significantly over the last couple of years, which affects the Commission’s Operating Budget. He said he believes the Commission is in a good place to get through FY 25 and FY 26 and meet all obligations without negatively affecting services or operations. 

Mr. Romero said as a result of the work of Director Trapp, the legislature awarded the Commission a budget increase of $200,000 instead of the expected increase of $100,000. He said DFA is providing additional funds for the employee health insurance allocation percentage, which he said was the 80/20 split. Mr. Romero said the Commission will only receive 11.3% for the cost of the longevity pay. Mr. Romero said the Commission received state funds of 21.3% but based on the analysis submitted to DFA of what the Commission needed; the amount should have been closer to 31.4%. He said the Commission will discuss the issue with DFA, and he is hoping to get additional support for salaries and benefits.

Chairperson Lansing thanked Mr. Romero and acknowledged the entire agency finance team. Mr. Romero thanked chairperson Lansing, and said it is a Commission wide effort to be able to operate this smoothly and this effectively.

Mr. Trapp emphasized that three years without any audit findings is an indication of the great job done by Mr. Romero and his team; Mr. Salas and Ms. Mitchell and their team on the VR counselor side; the secretaries and administrative staff; Audrey Trujillo on the IT side; and all the other Commission staff. He said the Office of the State Auditor has audited the Commission for the last eight years, and they are especially thorough.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said the Commission recently hired a Blindness Skills Instructor in Las Cruces. He said the agency is continuing to recruit for a Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor in Santa Fe. Mr. Salas said he and Daphne Mitchell met recently with the rehab counselor personnel prep programs at Highlands and the University of Texas El Paso with the goal of increasing VR applicants. 

Mr. Salas reported on employment outcomes for State Fiscal Year 2025, saying there were 21 closures for competitive, integrated employment and two closures in self-employment for a total of 23. He said the average wage was $41.68 an hour, which included a high wage placement that increased the average wage by about $14.00 an hour. 

Mr. Salas reported on employment outcomes for Federal Fiscal Year 2025, saying 12 persons were placed in competitive, integrated settings and one in self-employment for a total of 13. He said the average wage was $29.92 an hour. He said 27 persons were in service E status.

Dr. Reidy said the fiscal results of these programs are just outstanding, and Chairperson Lansing asked what are some areas of employment the participants are entering. Mr. Salas said placements included professional, administrative, technical, clerical, and retail. Ms. Mitchell said the case closures have included an engineer, a self-employed person working within the arts space, someone in early childhood education, federal employees, customer service positions, and a teacher.

d. Orientation Center, Jamie Sibson

Ms. Sibson said the Orientation Center is currently serving five students, and that two of those students are nearing the end of their training. She said one student completed training at the end of February. She said the Center has two upcoming student tours. She added that the Center currently has two staff trainees, including the new Las Cruces BSI.

Ms. Sibson said the Center is engaging in a new practice of providing information to students relevant to their vocational goal through programs like Where the Blind Work and the learning boutiques, all done through Zoom. She said this allows the students to have the opportunity to interact and learn from other individuals who happen to be blind who are working in their field of interest. She said these programs have proven successful. 

Ms. Sibson said the Center is working on getting the parking lot repaved. She said the Center is also working on installing a water softener system in the apartments and updating the carpet in the Center. 

Ms. Sibson said Center staff have been participating in training, and that they are all currently completing a five-part training on working with blind people who have neuropathy and blind persons who use wheelchairs. She said Center staff recently participated in a training session about working with deaf-blind individuals. She said the final training will be focused on mental health. She said the center staff will also be participating in an in-house training the week of May the 19th on Structure Discovery. 

Dr. Reidy said that the complexity of the clients at the Orientation Center is notable, and he congratulated Ms. Sibson and her staff on doing a great job. Mr. Trapp echoed this sentiment, further describing the work of the Orientation Center. Ms. Burma added that the Orientation Center is certified as a Structured Discovery Center and also has CARF accreditation. Ms. Sibson added that the Center is recertified for CARF accreditation every three years, and the next CARF visit for recertification will occur this fall. Mr. Trapp said the Orientation Center in New Mexico is the only rehabilitation center in the country that has both CARF accreditation and NDPCB certification. Mr. Trapp said the CARF accreditation process is especially rigorous. He said CARF accreditation is a prestigious accreditation that shows the Center is following best practices and is compliant with all applicable standards, rules, and regulations for such training centers.

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp said he wanted to acknowledge the help of Kelly Burma during the legislative session. He said Ms. Burma helped the Commission access the additional $100,000 by explaining to several individuals how the additional revenue would benefit those whom the Commission serves. 

Ms. Burma said yesterday nine Commission staff were trained by the Red Cross and received their CPR and AED Automatic External Defibrillator certifications. Chairperson Lansing asked Mr. Trapp if CPR training will be done at the other offices, and Mr. Trapp said CPR and AED training will be provided for the other offices where AEDs will be located.

Ms. Burma said the Skills Center continues to host Creating Options, which is supported by Part B funds. She said the Skills Center is regularly doing some individual and small group training in the areas of assistive technology, orientation and mobility, Braille instruction, and personal management. She said the Skills Center is serving five adults and 3 or 4 Pre-Employment Transition students. She said the Technology for Children program has served two students since the last time the Commission met on January 24.

Ms. Burma said the Commission is continuing to work with the Explora Museum, but there is uncertainty with the loss of the Institute for Library and Museum Services funds. 

8. Unfinished Business

a. Approval of Revisions to Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Greg Trapp and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said the Commission had approved the allowable cost policy and procedure at the November meeting, but now that the Commission’s state plan has taken effect, the Commission is no longer receiving Supported Employment funding. Mr. Trapp said the proposed policy change is to eliminate the Supported Employment language. He said the Commission was only receiving about $55,000 in Supported Employment funds. He said vocational rehabilitation agencies were given the option of declining Supported Employment funds in the most recent state plan cycle. He said for blindness agencies in particular, the federal rules and tracking requirements for the Supported Employment funds make receiving the funds more burdensome than it is worth. He said many of the blind agencies have declined the Supported Employment funds. Mr. Trapp said the Commission is still serving everyone who would have qualified for Supported Employment funding.

Chairperson Lansing made a motion to authorize the Commission to remove references to the Supported Employment funds in the current allowable cost policy and procedure while retaining language that would give the Commission the authority or discretion should the Commission decide to seek those funds in the future. Commissioner Reidy seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the motion was unanimously approved.

b. Update on Part B Independent Living Funds, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said the Commission has received Part B funds for over 35 years, and that 11 other agencies for the blind also receive Part B funds. He said there are 22 agencies for the blind, and that just over half of those agencies receive Part B funds. Mr. Trapp said the Commission’s Part B funds come through the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation as a pass-through from the Administration for Community Living. He said the Part B funds have no age restriction, so the Commission uses these funds to serve individuals of all ages through activities such as the NFB BELL Academy and the Technology for Children program. Mr. Trapp said the Part B funds are critical because they enable the Commission to serve individuals who are younger than 55 and who do not qualify for the older blind program. He said the persons served are also not participating in the vocational rehabilitation program. He said those individuals will often discover that they can become employed and will receive IL services under the vocational rehabilitation program. He said this is not always the case, and that there are some individuals who are served and who are unable to work. 

Mr. Trapp said the receipt of the Part B funds enables the Commission to leverage the Social Security program income the Commission receives when VR services enable a participant to go off Social Security disability benefits. Mr. Trapp said federal regulations require program income supplement other federal funds. He said the regulations implement the addition method of accounting, meaning that the program income is added to a source of other federal revenue, thereby supplementing that source of other federal revenues. He said the Commission uses general funds to pay for the salaries and benefits of the teachers who provide Braille, cane travel, assistive technology instruction, and other services the Centers for Independent Living cannot provide. He said when the Commission receives Social Security Program Income, The Commission uses the program income to relieve the state funds that were spent on salaries and benefits. He said the relieved funds can be used to match federal vocational rehabilitation funds. Mr. Trapp said the Part B funds enable the Commission to greatly leverage state and federal funds and that they are an important source of revenue for the Commission.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission is having conversations with the State Independent Living Council and its chair and Executive Director. Mr. Trapp said he is hopeful that those discussions can lead to a compromise solution. He said the Commission has proposed to split the funds that will be received by the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, which is just over $19,000, so the Commission would receive $9,642. He said that would require an amendment to the State Plan for Independent Living, and it would also require at least 51% of the directors of the Centers for Independent Living to agree. 

Mr. Trapp said the Commission definitely recognizes the Great work that is done by the independent living program and has worked with them for many years. He said if an agreement is reached to amend the SPIL to allow the Commission to receive that small amount of Part B funding, it would be enough to allow the Commission to use its Social Security Program Income on services for people who are younger than 55. Mr. Trap said the Commission is cautiously optimistic that this could happen.

Mr. Trapp said there are Open Meetings Act complaints pending with the New Mexico Department of Justice that have been filed by the Commission and by the National Federation of the Blind. He said he would like to first find an agreement with the Statewide Independent Living Council that would allow the Commission to consider that solution. 

Mr. Trapp said the Commission has received clarifying information from the Rehabilitation Services Administration on the fact that Social Security Program Income is the only kind of program income that can be used on Independent Living, which he said was an area of confusion. Mr. Trapp said he is hopeful that by clarifying some of the areas of miscommunication, there might be a greater opportunity to arrive at a compromise solution. 

Mr. Trapp said the Governor's office has encouraged the Commission and the SILC to work towards a solution. He said the Commission is definitely doing that, and Mr. Trapp thinks the Statewide Independent Living Council is aware of that and is really wanting to work with the Commission to find a solution. 

c. Update on Business Enterprise Program Manual, Jim Salas 

Mr. Salas said a draft of the new rules and regulations manual will be presented to the vendors at a meeting on April 30 for their discussion and comment. Mr. Trapp said the manual will need to be approved by the Rehabilitation Services Administration before it goes out for state rulemaking. Mr. Trapp said the attorneys who work on Randolph Sheppard Act issues at the General Counsel's office of the Department of Education have been fired, and that will likely impact on how long the review will take. He said the Commission has been utilizing a model that has already been approved by the Rehabilitation Services Administration, which he said will hopefully allow for faster approval. 

9. New Business

a. Approval of State Fiscal Year 26 Operating Budget, Kevin Romero

[bookmark: _Hlk200293245]Mr. Romero said the appropriated amount of the Commission’s State Fiscal Year 26 operating budget is $2,985,800 including the extra $200,000. He said transfers between the Commission and DVR total $232,500. He said the Commission received $6,972,900 in federal revenues and $9,481,700 in Randolph Sheppard funds for the BEP program. He said the total budget in the General Appropriation Act for fiscal year 2026 is $19,672,900. Mr. Romero said the Commission’s FY25 operating budget was $18,050,600, so the FY26 budget is an increase of $1,220,000. He said in addition to the $200,000 general fund increase, the increase came from Business Enterprise Program revenues, which jumped from$8.2 million to about $9.5 million. 

Mr. Romero said the $19.6 million for the Commission’s base budget is in Section 4 of the General Appropriations Act and is broken down by the expense category with $6,475,200 for personnel services and employee benefits; $222,200 for contractual services; $12,868,000 for other costs; and $107,500 for other financing uses which is the transfers. He said Section eight of the General Appropriations Act was amended to give a 4% pay increase to all employees effective the first full pay period in July. 

Mr. Romero said Section 8 also includes language about longevity pay. He said the guidance on the longevity pay is expected to come out in May. He said the compensation package for the Commission was calculated at $237,000. He said of that amount the state provided $77,900 of general funds, and the remaining balance has to be absorbed through federal awards or other sources. 

Mr. Romero said the budget allocation from the state to cover the 4% pay raise is based on the Department of Finance and Administration’s belief that the Commission can recoup that increase from federal sources, which in reality cannot be done. He said the recent Cost of Living Adjustment will help with the employees working under the vocational rehabilitation grant, but the independent living program receives no Cost of Living Adjustments, so the Commission has to rely on general funds to absorb these kind of increases over the years. 

Mr. Romero said the legislation also changed the Employee health insurance Benefit percentages. He said the health insurance benefit has ranged from an 80/20 to a 60/40 split. He said effective July 1, all employees will be at an 80/20 split for the Employee health insurance Benefit. He said the change means that the state will pay 80% and the employees will pay 20%, regardless of the employee’s salary. Mr. Romero said the legislature appropriated $175,800 for the Commission to cover the difference, adding that these are not actually state funds. He said because this amount is not state fund, the Commission cannot keep any amount that is not used to cover the health insurance benefit. He said of the $175,800 budgeted, the Commission is projected to use about $112,000 to cover the difference. He said the Commission will have to revert the unused balance remaining at the end of the year to the state.

Mr. Romero said the Commission’s total compensation package is $412,800, which brings the FY26 budget to $20,085,700. He said DFA requires state agencies to back out the compensation, the health care affordability funds, to true up the numbers for actual FY26 output so it does not roll over into the FY27 request. He said the Commission will be backing out $175,800, so the Commission’s true FY26 operating budget is $19,909,900.

Mr. Romero said the state agencies have been informed about a shortfall regarding longevity pay, which the legislature will address in the next session. He said the Commission can absorb the shortfall but will be seeking to recoup the difference as a part of a supplemental appropriation that will be considered in the next legislative session. 

Mr. Romero said the Commission will stay at 92 FTE, and the Commission has sufficient budget authority based on analysis for compensation and benefits. He said regarding contractual services, the Commission requested $249,000 but was given $222,200.

Mr. Romero said there is an agreement between DFA and the Legislative Finance Committee that when State Fiscal Year 26 starts on July 1, no agency is allowed to do a budget adjustment for the first quarter of the year unless it is for help or a public safety emergency. Mr. Romero said a state agency requesting a budget adjustment from October 1 through December 31, is only allowed to use half of their BAR authority. 

Dr. Reidy made a motion to approve the FY26 operating budget as presented, allowing for technical changes as needed to ensure compliance with DFA submission requirements or to properly adjust expenses if informed by DFA of any changes in the amounts already provided. Chairperson Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the budget was unanimously approved.

b. Approval of Out of State Travel, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said he has brought out of state travel to the Commission for approval because it is an important part of the agency accountability and transparency. He listed upcoming travel, starting with his own travel to attend the strategic planning meeting for the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind in June in Tennessee. Mr. Trapp said he is the president elect of NCSAB and must take on a greater leadership role. Mr. Trapp said the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind, the Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation, and the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils meetings will take place in San Diego at the end of October and beginning of November. He said the CSRC, CSAVR, and NCSAB will meet in Washington, DC, in April of next year. He said the Commission typically sends 6 to 8 employees to the CSAVR and NCSAB conferences. He said the Commission has also supported a rehab council member to attend these trainings, and the board might also want to send a commissioner. 

Mr. Trapp said he would also like to send vocational rehabilitation counselors and Jamie Sibson to the consumer conferences in July. Mr. Trapp said he has asked for agency support for himself to attend the consumer conferences in the past, but he will pay his own way this year. He said this was due to the additional traveling he will need to do for NCSAB. He said there are also training conferences for the BEP program and the independent living program that Commission staff will attend. 

Mr. Salas said he would like to send some of the technology staff to the CSUN California State University Northridge Conference, which is a technology conference that will be held again in the spring of 2026. He said he would like to send vocational rehabilitation staff to the National Employment Team Summit and the NENA National Employment Network Association, both occurring in September. 

Mr. Trapp said he would also like to be given the discretion to send staff for AWARE training and Social Security reimbursement training if the opportunities arise. Mr. Trapp said he also plans to send Jamie Sibson to a training center each year for the next couple of years. He said she would do some cross training, and that this would also help with the NBPCB certification process. He said he would also like to send Ms. Sibson and some of her staff to the Dare to Be Remarkable conference. 

Dr. Reidy said he wants the Commission to support Mr. Trapp to attend the consumer conferences rather than Mr. Trapp paying his own way, and Chairperson Lansing agreed. Mr. Trapp thanked the commissioners for their support and graciously accepted their offer. He said next year when he becomes president of NCSAB, he will want to attend the consumer conferences of both the National Federation of the Blind and the American Council of the Blind. 

Dr. Reidy made a motion to approve the proposed travel recommended by Mr. Trapp and to authorize Mr. Trapp, in his discretion, to approve other travel should he deem it appropriate and necessary for the agency and its operations. Commissioner Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the out of state travel was approved unanimously.

c. Approval of Exempt Employee Longevity Pay, Kevin Romero 

[bookmark: _Hlk198906222]Mr. Romero said the Commission is one of five agencies in the state that have Exempt Other employees, which is a classification not covered under a personnel board rule or under the governor's exempt rules. He said the legislation that was passed under Section Eight, item three, states that the funds of the longevity pay are to cover any employees under the classified service, governor's exempt employees, or the state police. He said the legislation did not cover longevity pay for Exempt Other employees. Mr. Romero requested approval for the Commission’s qualifying Exempt Other employees to be eligible for longevity pay. He said this is similar to the action taken by the Commission when the annual leave had to be adjusted. 

Dr. Reidy made a motion that the longevity pay will include the Commission’s Exempt Other employees. Chairperson Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the motion was approved unanimously.

d. Report of Property Disposition Committee, Kevin Romero 

Mr. Romero said the Property Disposition Committee received a request on April 9 from the Business Enterprise Program to dispose of cold drinks and snack machines, bill changers, coin mechanism, cold drink machines, freezers, two metal cabinets, a microwave, and three-square wooden tables. The Committee met on April 11 and determined that all the items are obsolete or not repairable. He said State Surplus was contacted April 14, and upon receiving a reply, on April 16 the committee signed the required notification to the Office of the State Auditor because some items were on the capital asset list. He said the committee sent the official 30-day notice to the Office of the State Auditor on April 17, so the property can be disposed of on May 17. 

e. Students in Transition to Employment (STEP) Update, Greg Trapp, Jamie Sibson, Jim Salas, and Daphne Mitchell

Mr. Trapp said the Students in Transition to Employment Program is part of the Commission’s Pre-Employment Transition Services. He said the Commission’s 15% Pre-Employment Transition Services reserve level will be $912,000. He said the Orientation Center has historically been a very important part of the Commission’s ability to meet the Pre-ETS spending requirement. Mr. Trapp said there were nine students at the Orientation Center last year, but this year there were only three students confirmed to attend the Orientation Center. Mr. Trapp said having only three students was not enough to justify the cost per student at the Center, and having only three students would not provide the educational environment that is needed for students to benefit from the experience. He said students need to interact with their peers to learn, grow, and socialize. Mr. Trapp said he therefore made the decision that the Commission would not have the STEP program at the Orientation Center this summer. He said the plan is to have it at the Center next summer when there will hopefully be some pent-up demand and additional students will decide to go to Alamogordo. He said if there are students who want to have a similar residential experience, the Commission has the option of sending those students to an out-of-state program. 

Commissioner Lansing asked Ms. Sibson if the STEP program is 2 months long, and Ms. Sibson responded yes. Commissioner Lansing asked if the adult students at the Orientation Center take a 2-month break while the STEP program is going on and then return to the Center, and Ms. Sibson said yes.

Mr. Salas said the STEP program has 36 applicants, and there is still about six weeks until the program starts. He said last year there were 41 students, and a significant amount was spent on workplace support aids using the Pre-ETS reserve. 

Ms. Burma said the Skills Center is expecting eight students for the summer, and Mr. Trapp said the Commission is providing a great experience for the STEP students and really working to provide services that continue to help address the effects of the pandemic. He said the Commission continues to see this generation lacking in certain basic skills, and that even talking on a telephone seems to provoke anxiety for this generation. 

Ms. Mitchell said some of the payroll processing firms used in the past by the Commission no longer support persons under the age of 18. She said the Commission will be using Onin Staffing as they serve students ages 14 through 17. She said Onin will do either an in-person or remote site inspection of each location to make sure that it meets OSHA requirements and other standards prior to students starting work. 

Mr. Salas said Onin Staffing will handle the payroll for the students under age 18 and Select Staffing will handle the payroll for the students 18 and older. He said the Commission has been using staffing agencies for about 15 years for the STEP program and for on-the-job training for VR clients. Mr. Salas said this is more efficient because the staffing companies take care of Workman’s Compensation, tax withholdings, and payroll. Ms. Burma said having the staffing companies handle payroll for the Commission’s participants is also very helpful when the participants need to report their earnings to the Social Security Administration. Mr. Trapp said being paid through a staffing company also gives the students a more real-world experience.

Mr. Trapp said he is confident that the Commission will meet the Pre-ETS reserved for Federal Fiscal Year 25, saying a small amount of the reserve may need to be carried over into the following federal fiscal year. He said the Commission is definitely seeing the Pre-ETS spending going up, and there are many trends that will likely continue to contribute to that, including the increased wages the Commission will be paying to the STEP students. 

10. Commission Open Discussion

Ms. Burma said the Commission is still working on the Navajo language speech synthesizer project. She said there are two avenues for developing a speech synthesizer: Nuance, which makes the Vocalizer Expresses; and Microsoft Nuance, which is higher quality. She said the Commission is working with Freedom Scientific, who have some contacts at Nuance.

11. Comments from the Audience

There were no comments from the audience.

12. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Commission was scheduled for 10:00 AM in Albuquerque on Monday, August 25. After that, the next Commission meeting is scheduled for 9:00 AM on Thursday, November 20, at the Orientation Center in Alamogordo. 

13. Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at 12:32 PM.
Approved and Electronically Signed this 25th Day of August, 2025

Shirley Lansing, Chairperson
New Mexico Commission for the Blind
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